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Introduction
Welcome to the twenty-eighth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter! 

We hope to see as many of you as possible at the Business Meeting in September.

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network events

Managing libraries for social inclusion
The Library Association course which I ran in April is going to be repeated – twice! These will be:

Monday 17 September 2001 at Taunton Library. Further details from Jon Scown, Taunton Library, Paul Street, Taunton TA1 3XZ (tel: 01823 336335; fax: 01823 340302; e-mail: jscown@somerset.gov.uk) 


Wednesday 10 October 2001 at LAHQ.

Network Business Meeting

The next Business Meeting will be on 28 September at the Library Association – further details to follow.


Merton ReachOut

The first issue of Merton ReachOut: the newsletter of the BME/Outreach Services, Merton Library and Heritage Services was published in May. With contributions from the local community and from library staff, it showcases some of the recent developmental work in Merton, such as outreach to the North East Mitcham Community Association, developing links with the Merton African Caribbean Organisation, and work with the London South West Chinese Community Association.

Copies/further information from: BME/Outreach, Mitcham Library, London Road, Mitcham CR4 2YR.


“The future of diversity”
On 20 June, Shiraz Durrani, John Pateman and I attended the last in the series of seminars organised by Demos - this one featured a talk by Binna Kandola (of Pearn Kandola, occupational psychologists), “The future of diversity”.

Binna identified three key “drivers of diversity”: demographic change, globalisation, and legal requirements.

In terms of demographic change, Binna Kandola identified a number of significant changes in the workforce (for example that 40% of it is over 50, that there will be a fall in the number of 15-19 year-olds), which mean that there is a “War for Talent” - but this may be because employers are still looking at their traditional recruitment routes, rather than reflecting some of the other demographic changes (eg more participation in the workforce by women and ethnic minorities; a change in the profile of graduates - 54% are female, 13% from ethnic minorities). Binna therefore thinks that there is real pressure on employers to become “employers of choice” (and to take on issues such as work-life balance, equal opportunities). There is also a change in consumers to their being more informed, involved and with scarce time and attention. Finally, Binna highlighted just how much some groups – who may not be fully considered worth of attention by some organisations – had as their annual disposable income spend (eg gays and lesbians £13 billion; ethnic minorities £33 billion).

In terms of globalisation, Binna Kandola gave some interesting figures: Ford has 54% of its workforce outside the US, and IBM 51%; Philips has 82% of its workforce outside Europe, and Nestlé 97%. This is obviously throwing up major issues, including the tension between corporate culture and local talent, and the urgent need to overhaul recruitment practices.

Finally, in terms of legal requirements, Binna highlighted EU Directives (such as those on race, employment and equal treatment) and other significant developments, such as the broadening of definitions to include indirect discrimination and harassment.

The discussion that followed this presentation widened out many of these points – probably the most significant for me was the recognition by Binna Kandola and Demos that many of the major EOP initiatives came from local authorities in the 1970s and early 1980s, and that these had set the foundations of much of the diversity/equalities work happening today – it was good to see this acknowledged!
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The Heritage Lottery Fund [HLF]

The HLF is the latest organisation to join the Network, and, on 24 July, I met Laura Williams (Policy and Research Officer) to discuss their current work and its relationship with libraries, museums and archives.

The HLF uses funds (currently around £300 million pa) from the National Lottery to support heritage projects, within a framework of Policy Directions issued by DCMS. These include:

· the needs of the heritage

· the need to ensure that all parts of the UK have access to funding

· the scope for reducing economic and social deprivation

· the need to promote access for people from all sections of society to heritage, in particular developing an interest in heritage amongst children and young people

· the need to further the objectives of sustainable development

· the need to ensure that the projects supported are financially viable, and that the grants given are for a specific time-limited purpose and promote the public good or charitable purposes and are not intended primarily for private gain

· the requirement for an element of partnership funding

· the desirability of working in partnership with other organisations.

‘Heritage’ is currently defined as
:

· natural habitats, the countryside of local regional or national importance

· urban green spaces, including parks

· archaeological projects

· historic buildings and sites, including townscapes

· museum collections

· documentary heritage - (historic library collections and archives, including photographic, sound and film archives)

· industrial, transport and maritime heritage.

The HLF’s current mission is:

“To improve the quality of life by safeguarding and enhancing the heritage of buildings, objects and the environment, whether man-made [sic] or natural, which have been important in the formation of the character and identity of the United Kingdom, in a way which will encourage more sections of society to appreciate and enjoy their heritage and enable them to hand it on in good heart to future generations.”
Their first strategic plan (1999-2002) identified four priorities for funding:

· conservation

· national heritage

· local heritage

· education and access.

However, as the HLF’s strategic plan now needs to be renewed to provide a framework for their work after 2002, they are taking the opportunity to consult widely and to consider increasing the scope of their work, for example to widen education and access to include social inclusion, and to broaden the definition of ‘heritage’. Their consultation document, The horizons of heritage
, is currently available, and the closing date for responses is 10 August 2001.

Amongst its areas for funding, the HLF has allocated funds for both revenue (ie activity-based) projects and  ‘Libraries, archives and documentary heritage’, but they have received fewer applications for these two areas than they would have liked, and so they are particularly keen to hear from applicants in these areas. In May 2001, the HLF introduced a new, revised application pack (Your Heritage: grants £5,000-£50,000) which is clearer to use, has a three month turnaround, and also provides a useful short ‘pre-application’ form which can be used to obtain a view from the HLF as to whether a project would be eligible for funding or not. The application pack is available in Welsh and English from the HLF (tel: 020 7591 6042/3/4/5) or from their Website; there is also an audiocassette version available in English, and, if English is not the applicant’s first language, then they can provide translators to assist with completing the application form.

To showcase their work and to outline some of their particular areas of work, the HLF also have available free handouts, including:

· Celebrating diversity
· Heritage Lottery Fund: Access policy statement

· Support for access and education projects - case examples for museums, libraries & archives sectors

· Support for access and education projects

· Heritage Lottery Fund: education policy
You can get copies of any of these from HLF’s policy department by calling 020 7591 6024, or by e-mailing laurencer@hlf.org.uk.

If you have a heritage-related project in mind, or are exploring the possibility of partnership bids, it’s worth taking a look at the HLF website (www.hlf.org.uk) and finding out more about how they can help. 

I will let you have further news about the results of the consultation as soon as it is available.
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New documents from Resource

Using museums, archives and libraries to develop a learning community: a strategic plan for action – draft for consultation. Resource, 2001.

Although the deadline for submitting comments (1 July 2001) has passed, nevertheless this is an important document which needs to be as widely available as possible. It sets out Resource’s view of learning (based on that developed by the Campaign for Learning):

“Learning is a process of active engagement with experience. It is what people do when they want to make sense of the world. It may involve increase in skills, knowledge, understanding, values and capacity to reflect. Effective learning leads to change, development and the desire to learn more.” (p5)
Resource then put the case for learning taking place in museums, archives and libraries, highlighting their potential social impact (and citing Open to all? amongst the reports which has set out something of this vision)
. There is a welcome focus on the barriers
 preventing full access to museums (and which can equally be applied to archives and libraries):

· “physical and sensory

· intellectual

· cultural

· attitudinal

· financial” (p8)
and on urgent need to celebrate and reflect diversity – “It has been said that for a long time museums reflected a society largely ‘white middle-class, male, imperialist, straight, and dead’.”
 – and the same could certainly be said of many archives and libraries.

The report then goes on to list some of the problems that libraries, archives and museums face in responding to the learning agenda (lack of ICT skills and content; varying partnerships arrangements; the need for a sector-wide definition of ‘learning’; the need to develop and build on best practice; the need for more information about the needs of users and potential users, including their needs as learners; the need to be able to measure the impact of this work; the need to celebrate and reflect diversity).

“The key aims of this strategy are:

· To put learning at the heart of what museums, archives and libraries do.

· To demonstrate the impact that learning in museums, archives and libraries can have on educational attainment and on the quality of people’s lives.

· To identify what needs to be done in order to make the case for further investment in unlocking the learning potential of museums, archives and libraries.

· To increase the number of people using museums, archives and libraries to support their learning.

· To promote new and innovative ways of interpreting collections and resources which demonstrate the range of approaches through which museums, archives and libraries can support learning and which make effective use of new technologies.

· To encourage museums, archives and libraries better to reflect the social and ethnic diversity of communities in the United Kingdom in their collections, displays, publications and services.

· To improve the quality of provision and support that museums, archives and libraries offer to learners.

· To develop more effective ways of using digitised collections to support learning.

· To improve co-ordination and liaison within the sector and with other access organisations and learning providers.” (p14)
The expected outcomes of implementing this strategy are that, by 2005, Resource would expect to be able to demonstrate:

· “the impact that the experience of interacting with the collections and resources of museums, archives and libraries in a planned and structured way can have on:

- attainment levels of students in the formal education system

- drawing people back into formal learning

- developing skills, self-confidence and motivation

- the quality of people’s lives and their involvement with society

· the valuable contribution which museums, archives and libraries can make to political agendas and in particular to initiatives aimed at tackling social inclusion, neighbourhood renewal and urban regeneration.

· that, via their regional agencies, all museums, archives and libraries have access to professional advice on education, access and lifelong learning.

· that the work of the regional learning-support units and the implementation of the learning and access standard have led to an improvement in the quality of support provided both for users and for potential users.

· techniques for mapping access in museums, archives and libraries, and strategies for making such institutions more accessible.” (p15)
The document then sets out its priorities (with “action lines” and commitments) under the following headings: 

· Establishing regional learning-support units; 

· Developing standards; 

· Shifting resources: making the case; 

· Mapping access and provision in the sector; 

· Commissioning a report on archives and learning; 

· Social inclusion, neighbourhood renewal and partnership-based working; 

· Research; 

· Improving co-ordination and liaison within the sector and with access organisations and other learning providers.


A learning and access standard for museums, archives and libraries. Resource, April 2001

As noted in the footnote above, Resource are currently engaged in work to draft learning and access standards. This paper sets out the key issues, and contains a first stab at producing draft standards, focusing on outcomes, possible indicators and evidence required (this is a very positive way of beginning to identify measures, rather than just relying on statistics).

The paper also includes a very useful section, “Background to Standards” (p12), which identifies the differences between different types of quality standards: Quality assurance schemes; Performance indicators; Benchmarks; Best practice guidelines/Good practice guidelines; Minimum standards.


Did you see …?

There has been recent press coverage
 of a new report from the Policy Studies Institute
, which claims that, despite the funding given to the arts, attendance at many cultural events is static or declining. According to the article, the report throws into question many of the arguments made by the cultural sector, so that it is impossible to judge whether, for example, more people really do visit museums and galleries than go to football matches.


Reading Families Millennium Awards

The Campaign for Learning, with support from the Millennium Commission, has just launched the Reading Families Millennium Awards – these will run for three years, but cover England only. The Awards are to support projects that get families and communities reading together – but applicants cannot bid for projects that are part of their work. 

Applications for Round 1 must be received by 12 November 2001, Round 2 will close on 2 September 2002, and Round 3 on 8 September 2003.

For further details, write to: Reading Families, Campaign for Learning, 19 Buckingham Street, London WC2N 6EF; fax: 020 7930 1551; e-mail: hrussell@cflearning.org.uk; or download an application form from www.campaign-for-learning.org.uk/readingfamilies.htm. Application packs are also available in Braille, large print and audio formats.


Becoming Dyslexia Aware!

Kath Reynolds of Stoke-on-Trent Library Service has written the following piece:
Rather complacently, I had always thought that the materials we had in our libraries in Stoke-on-Trent for people with learning difficulties would also suffice for anyone with dyslexia, dyslexia not being something I knew much about! As a result of a couple of enquiries which were passed to me last summer, I started to think more about the condition and how libraries could/should support dyslexics in the community.

Initially, I looked at our existing services and felt that some use probably could be made of the materials purchased with learning difficulties in mind, as well as the large print and talking book collections. Stoke-on-Trent Libraries were in the early stages of setting up a collection called “Accessible Information” which is information in alternative formats to support those who “prefer to listen rather than read”. We had also signed up to the LISC Bee Aware initiative which gave us access to the resources of the various agencies providing materials for people with print disabilities.

All of this was of course assuming that someone with dyslexia would think that there was something for them in a library to make it worth making the effort to come in.!

A chance opportunity to attend an IAG (Information, Advice and Guidance) event in place of a colleague, meant that I met Pat Staff, the Education Officer for the North Staffordshire Dyslexia Association (NSDA). Pat gave an excellent presentation which left most of us in the room dumbfounded at how uninformed we were. I hasten to add that the group represented a wide cross section of agencies and not just librarians!

I started to think that if I, who was working in the field of special needs, was surprised at my own ignorance of the problems of people with dyslexia, then how aware were the rest of our staff? How many times have we inadvertently caused offence, alienated or upset someone who has plucked up the courage to come in to a library only to be confronted by lots of form-filling, helpful staff giving too much information for them to process, etc.? I think we have all at sometime served someone who has “forgotten their glasses” and we have completed a form or helped them to write down information from a reference book but we’ve probably not thought much more about that person. Forgetting spectacles is just one of the ways of hiding dyslexia, school children will quite often become the “class clown” or just extremely naughty to divert attention from the fact that they cannot read what is on the board. There was also something else to tackle – the preconceptions of society about what the stereotypical dyslexic person is. The adage “if you are from Gasworks Terrace, you are thick, if you are from Acacia Avenue, you have dyslexia” was high in my mind and a priority for any future staff training.

I approached Pat Staff to do some training/awareness sessions with library staff. To say she was delighted was an understatement! Libraries have long been considered a total “no-no” for people with dyslexia – unable to find their way around the buildings, unable to read notices or complete forms, unable to use the indexes, unable to access information in the form it is presented … the list goes on. However, a major step libraries could take was to make our staff dyslexia aware and, through the local dyslexia association, promote this awareness and develop a sympathetic approach to the problems of people with dyslexia in the hope that such people might be encouraged to use their local library. We also had the opportunity to promote ourselves to a group of socially excluded potential users.

Our first staff awareness session was in December 2000. Pat and I had prepared thoroughly and had developed workshop sessions, OHPs, exercises and even a role-play which we were to act out ourselves! By 11am when we broke for coffee, I was thrilled – relevant information was being given and seemed to be well received. Pat was worried – no one was asking any questions and they were all looking very serious. I asked around the twelve staff attending and the answer was the same from everyone – “I’m stunned at how little I knew”, “I’d never thought how people might feel and the problems they might have just doing everyday things”. The second half was more interactive and included the role-plays of the snooty librarian, over-helpful librarian and the casual librarian. The session was very productive and some excellent ideas were put forward for how we could make our libraries and ourselves more dyslexia-friendly. The overwhelming recommendation was that all staff should have the opportunity to receive this training.

In our post-training evaluation, Pat and I felt strongly that we would like to offer more training. In fact our ideas kept growing and growing and we were quite excited at their potential but we needed funding! Sound familiar? The NSDA could offer no financial support being a relatively new organisation and Stoke-on-Trent Libraries were in the second year of an extremely reduced bookfund, training budget, etc.! We needed sponsorship …

Pat and I corresponded regularly as I worked on preparing a bid to enable us make these ideas become a reality. Pat approached IAG to sound them out about possible funding. We met with two representatives of IAG early in January, having already sent them our outline bid at the end of December. They were extremely supportive of our initiative and asked for only a small amount of fine- tuning to our outline bid before approving it. We had our £5902 far more quickly than we had ever imagined! The pressure was on to start working equally quickly as the money had to be spent by the end of that financial year!

The funding was to enable us to do several things:

1. Provide more staff training.

2. Fund the NSDA to make that training even more relevant to our specific library needs through observation sessions in libraries across the City.

3. Hold drop-in information sessions in six of our libraries.

4. Buy Kurzweil software and scanners for two libraries

5. Set up listening booths so that users could actually access our “Accessible Information” collections in two libraries.

6. Publicise our various events and equipment.

7. Train staff to be “mentors” or a named person who the NSDA could tell their clients to ask for in each library around the City.

8. Hold a major event at our central library in Hanley to celebrate and promote our project. 

Staff Training

The training is still ongoing and continues to be well received. Staff attending the courses are still recommending that all staff have the opportunity to attend the training which is very encouraging. We feel we have struck the right balance of information and activities for an interesting, enjoyable and productive two hours.

Observation

Although much of the training has been developed and delivered by Pat and me together, Pat felt that she needed to be in a library and observe the staff and users for herself to feel that the training she was delivering was with a true understanding of our many facets. Two sessions were arranged – one in a community library and one in the central reference department. Much reassurance was given to staff beforehand that Pat was not looking to criticise them but rather to appreciate the range of activities they engage in at first hand. The Customer Care training that all our staff receive is excellent and this came through in Pat’s observations.

Drop-in Sessions

Six all-day drop-ins for people with dyslexia were organised in libraries around the City. Billed as “drop-in for a coffee and a chat”, the first two sessions each attracted over 30 people. The role of the library staff in these two sessions was very much befriending and listening, not to mention making the tea and coffee! People wanted information and advice from the NSDA. Many people came wanting advice about their children, but a good percentage came for themselves or another adult in their family. We saw a whole range of emotions and behaviour at all of the first four sessions. Some people would be quiet and reticent, others would be loud and angry. One lady actually telephoned the local radio station and said that after attending the drop-in, she had returned to her car and sat and cried just at the sheer relief that someone finally understood her difficulties. 

The final two sessions saw our focus change slightly. The NSDA were still on hand to give advice, but we were looking more to demonstrate to users and non-users alike the latest additions to the library aimed at helping people with dyslexia – the Kurzweil software and the Listening Booth. Attendance again went up at these sessions, but the demand for advice was less.

Kurzweil Software

Our IAG funding enabled us to buy Kurzweil software and a scanner for two libraries. Kurzweil 3000 software has been developed specifically for people with dyslexia and its capabilities are very impressive. At the first Kurzweil demonstration, I was immediately struck by how useful it could prove to some other client groups in the City. We had had a Kurzweil Reading Edge machine in the early 1990s and so knew of its potential value to people with a visual impairment (VIPs). The package we bought was not designed specifically for VIPs but was still useful. It was also apparent that some of the asylum-seekers I had been working with (with our local college) would find it useful too. In fact, some of our most frequent users of the software are those learning English as a second language.

The fact that so much of our printed reference resources were now available to people with print disabilities, not to mention access to word processing and the Internet was a great advantage and a boon with 2004 looming and the enforcement of the DDA!

Listening Booths

These were set up in two libraries. The booths themselves are in fact specially purchased study carrels equipped with an Easi-play “toaster” cassette player and an easy to operate CD player. On the shelf in the carrel are some of the items people may want to access via the equipment – accessible information and Smart Reader book and tape collections. 

Publicity 

We worked hard at publicising our events and are now working equally hard at developing publicity for the new equipment and services. Our funding enabled us to produce hundreds of posters and fliers about our drop-in events, which we distributed around the City. We sent mail-shots to all schools, as well as larger employers, health centres, neighbourhood colleges. Good use was also made of existing community contacts including councillors and community development workers. I cannot deny that a bit of legwork was also involved, and various members of library staff nobly trotted around the towns asking shopkeepers, doctors, hairdressers, etc. to display our posters!!

We were extremely grateful for the support of Action Line, a charitable organisation which is supported by our local BBC radio station. Action Line has regular slots on Radio Stoke during the course of the day. Over the years, good links have been fostered between ourselves in Stoke-on-Trent Libraries and Action Line, and so their support of our project was unfailing. Every drop-in session was promoted, and over 30% of our attendees reported that they had heard about the event from Radio Stoke. Pat and I were invited in to the radio station to discuss the project on air, and a live broadcast was made from our final drop-in session when our Kurzweil machine spoke to the people of North Staffordshire!

Other media coverage was also valuable. Our local evening paper, The Sentinel, featured our project and events several times, and extensive coverage was given to us by the Equality editor with whom I had been in regular contact in the past over similar projects. We set aside and used substantial sums of money for publicity, but, in many ways, exploiting existing contacts was the thing that got us best coverage.

Library Mentors

The mentoring training lasted a whole day and over-ran due to the enthusiasm of trainers and delegates alike!! The staff selected for this training tended not to be librarians but rather library managers and frontline staff. The basic library awareness session was further developed with some video material added. Again, we had the stunned silence by coffee break but we had come to expect this by now and didn’t worry! The afternoon’s exercises were reported by delegates as being extremely effective in actually bringing to life the difficulties presented by dyslexia. We used examples of mirror writing, exercises to “decode” messages and a specially devised computer programme to simulate “dancing words”. At the end of the session the delegates were given their “mission”…

To promote the availability of resources like Smart Readers, Kurzweil software and the Listening booth – no matter which library you are based in.

To look at ways of making your library more accessible to people with print disabilities and put those suggestions forward through the appropriate channels. 

To watch developments in the local community and local press and flag up opportunities for your Community Librarian to link in with Support Groups, Youth Groups, courses, meetings in community centres, etc. 

Finally, talk to colleagues about the issues raised. Challenge some of their preconceptions and promote awareness of the needs of people with dyslexia or SPLDs.

Major Event!

Our major event will be held in October to coincide with Family Learners’ Weekend. For this event we will bring in another of our valued partners, the College in the Community Family Learning Unit, and work together to achieve an afternoon with something for everyone.

Looking ahead…

Looking to the future we still have much to do concerning dyslexia. Our links with the NSDA remain, but we are also working in support of the local college who are bidding for funding to set up a special unit to support people with dyslexia in the community – the two projects being very much complementary.

· Our posters to promote the new equipment should be available soon and we will endeavour to have them displayed in as many places as possible throughout the community. Alongside these, I am currently working on drafting a new leaflet to explain the Kurzweil software and Listening Booth.

· The training programme will continue during 2001 and hopefully become part of the future core training everyone receives.

· Inside our libraries we have lots of “nice” notices explaining charges, loan periods, etc: we need to look at these and redevelop them to ensure they are worded in clear, concise English and presented on at least off-white paper to reduce the stark contrast of black on white which has a tendency to dazzle. This will of course be of benefit to many in the community, not just people with dyslexia.

· We are looking to acquire more SmartReaders and some KickStart books to boost our support collections in addition we will continue to develop Accessible Information.

Looking further into the future, we need to work hard on the image of our libraries in the community and address the common misconceptions of libraries … and librarians! We also need to invest heavily in our buildings, many of which are of the Victorian Carnegie style and neither inviting nor welcoming from the outside. When addressed, many of the general publicity, promotion and presentation issues will result in our also having addressed part of the wider issue of social exclusion, as many issues are common to all disadvantaged groups.

The project is now six months old and is starting to have an effect. People are aware of the equipment and are using it. The NSDA have published our library contact names in their newsletter. Our staff are generally more appreciative of the problems of someone with dyslexia, they are also cascading their awareness out to colleagues, friends and family. The Drop-in sessions also did a lot to raise the profile and change the image of libraries in the community – we were seen as approachable and providing people with access to information they not only wanted but needed.

It’s slow progress but we now feel that we are starting to get there …

Further information from: Kath Reynolds, Principal Librarian Community Services, Stoke-on-Trent Libraries.


Newsletters via e-mail

A number of organisations now receives the Newsletter by e-mail. This means that copies can be distributed internally far more easily, and also costs much less in terms of photocopying and postage.

Would you like to receive the Newsletter by e-mail? Please let me know.
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This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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� Taken from the HLF leaflet, Support for access and education projects.


� The horizons of heritage: towards the new Strategic Plan for the Heritage Lottery Fund. Copies are available from the HLF tel: 020 7591 6041, or from their Website � HYPERLINK “http://www.hlf.org.uk” ��www.hlf.org.uk�. 


� Resource are also working currently to develop a learning and access standard (A learning and access standard for museums, archives and libraries, Resource 2001) which is intended to "inform, secure and clarify what users can expect from museums, libraries and archives and must assure them of its quality"


� taken from Museums for the many: Standards for museums and galleries to use when developing access policies. DCMS, 1999.


� from Museums and social inclusion: a report to GLLAM (Research Centre for Museums and Galleries, Department of Museum Studies, University of Leicester, 2000).


� Maev Kennedy “Arts audiences dwindle despite ‘extra’ cash” The Guardian 25 July 2001, p8.


� Sara Selwood (editor) The UK cultural sector: profile and policy issues. PSI, 2001, £30.00 (0-85374-789-X)
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